Site Visit: Kaingkarya Transit School

Niranjan Nagarajan

ASHA-Cornell’s Niranjan Nagarajan visited the Kaingkarya Transit School this winter near Chennai.  

The Thirusoolam Transit School project is one that we have been funding for more than a year now. The initial site visit for the project was done by Jaiganesh Balakrishnan in January of 2001 and the details of this visit were reported in the last edition of this newsletter. I conducted a similar site visit this winter to get first-hand knowledge of progress in this project. 

Kaingkarya is a small social welfare organization with an office in Ashok Nagar in Chennai.  Its main focus and philosophy is to give children coming from poorer sections a formal education and improve their employment opportunities.  One of their current projects encourages students in nearby corporation schools to take active interest in their studies.  Kaingkarya volunteers help the children of migrant quarry workers at Thirusoolam catch up on basic reading, writing and arithmetic.  Eventually these children can progress to nearby government run schools.

During my visit the transit school project was going through a transition period of its own.  The school building was to be demolished.  In addition the livelihoods of the residents of Thirusoolam village were being threatened by stricter regulations on mining work.  In addition to the education of their children, parents were also concerned about their family’s means of sustenance.  Despite such odds the transit school at Thirusoolam has continued functioning and currently Kaingkarya is helping villagers find alternative sources of livelihood.  For example, women are being given tailoring classes to help them supplement their income. 

My visit to the school took place on the 25th of January when I was accompanied by Mrs. Kaveri Natarajan the founder of Kaingkarya, who drove me from Kaingkarya’s office in Ashok Nagar to Thirusoolam village in the outskirts of Chennai. The school is currently located on the second floor of a house and comprises of two pucca rooms and a thatched room where the classes are conducted.  Since the transit school individually focuses on children ages 5 to 15, the school does not have regular classes or school hours. However during my visit the children were encouraged to come to the school.  Mrs Kaveri Natarajan introduced me to some of the children in the school, especially a few enthusiastic girls and boys who proudly told me about how much they could read and write and how well they were doing in the panchayat school.  Some of the children, upon prompting by their teacher, sang a few school rhymes for me.  However most of the children seemed shy and were busy playing with each other.

Thirusoolam’s plight is probably similar to the plight of many other villages in India. Despite being brought up in India, this was my first exposure to rural poverty in India. The conditions in the village are harsh even by Indian standards and the children of the village are susceptible to being forced to work in the quarries along with their parents. Kaingkarya’s work is therefore a welcome ray of hope in the lives of these children.

